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September 10, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for King County Council approval is a supplemental budget ordinance in the amount of $20,826,386 to allow King County Department of Transportation (KCDOT) staff to execute a lease agreement with the developer Alliance Property Group (Alliance) for construction of a 503 stall commuter garage at the downtown Burien park-and-ride lot.  The supplemental budget authority is required because grants to fund the garage have been obtained by the county since adoption of the 2008-09 county budget.
A not-to-exceed price of $20,512,000 to the county has been agreed to by KCDOT staff and the developer.  The full lease agreement is currently being finalized and will be available to the County Council by mid-October. 

Over the past two years, Transit Oriented Development (TOD) staff has obtained Federal Transit Administration (FTA) pre-design grants for studies and tests to prepare the site for development.   The objective of the TOD group has been to pay for substantially all design and construction costs, including internal staff, from outside grant sources.  That objective has now been met.
KCDOT will be receiving grants from Sound Transit, the FTA, and U.S. Department of Energy (DOE), which will fund garage design and construction.  The grant funding will require $55,942 in local match from the Transit Capital Fund.

The largest portion of the funding, $14,730,000 was obtained in the November 2008 election which included Burien TOD garage construction in the Sound Transit Phase 2 proposal.  KCDOT staff also received an additional $5,582,000 in construction funding in a successful 2009 Federal Transit Administration (FTA) grant competition.  Other FTA and DOE grants provide the remainder of the funding, including $100,000 from DOE to install electric vehicle recharging stations in the garage.
In 2008, the county issued a request for proposals (RFP) for a mixed-use TOD at the Burien lot.  A joint city and county team selected the top ranked proposal submitted by Alliance.  One of the main strengths of Alliance is its past successful delivery of projects with affordable housing and TOD.

The reasons to approve this package and move forward now are three-fold:  (1) Take advantage of the favorable bid climate in the present economic downturn; (2) Avoid the risk of insufficient funding available at a later date since grant sources are not inflation adjusted; and (3) To enter into a fixed price contract that shifts any risk of price increases to the developer.

The Phase I TOD Garage, along with a Phase II affordable housing, will complement the new, adjacent $12 million Burien Transit Center.  Across the street, the City of Burien and its development partners are unveiling a multi-million dollar redevelopment of the downtown complete with a new King County regional library, city hall, park space, art, new sidewalks, and 200 market rate condominiums.  

Budget authority for the Phase I garage construction agreement, the subject of this ordinance, is as follows: KCDOT staff and Alliance have agreed to a fixed price of $20,512,000 for the garage.  Staff is seeking authority to execute the lease in 2009 for construction to commence in January, 2010.  The county will lease the site to Alliance, who will in turn construct and lease back the garage improvement to the county.  The lease/lease back agreement will give the county the option to prepay all its remaining lease payments upon construction completion in 2011, immediately taking full ownership.  Final acceptance of the garage by the county is subject to Alliance adhering to standards and specifications previously set by the Metro Transit Division.

The Phase II affordable housing on the southern portion of the site is an upcoming, separate project, not the subject of this ordinance.  Alliance has submitted a stage one application with the Housing Trust Fund and has been placed on a short list of developments eligible to be considered for funding in the next round. 
However, in anticipation of a successful funding application, Alliance has agreed to make the first two payments of $60,000 a year to the county to reserve the housing site adjacent to the garage.  The final amount and term of the lease payments to the county from Alliance for development of the housing site will be negotiated when more financing and development details are known in 2010.

If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please feel free to contact Ron Posthuma, Assistant Director, Department of Transportation, at 206-684-1007, or Ed Walker, Project Manager, Department of Transportation, at 206-684-6740.

Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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